

Minutes of the Board of Water/Sewer Commissioners
Wednesday, January 21, 2021
 4:00pm Zoom Meeting
Present Commissioners: John Tomasz, Roger Jones, Sandy Friede
Staff: 

Director, Anthony Furnari
Business Manager, Julie Spurr Knight

Sewer Chief Operator, Chris Pratt

Water Superintendent, Thomas Cusick

Assistant Water Superintendent, Christopher Hood

Water Distribution Manager, Jonathan Carey

1. Mayor Holaday

Not in attendance.

2. Appointments/Customer Issues
· The Juicery, 40 State Street, Abatement Approval Appeal.  Commissioner Tomasz proposed having this customer be put on a payment plan without interest.  Ms. Knight said she would check with the Finance Director to make sure there are no laws with the State regarding the interest.  Commissioner Jones agreed with that course of action.  
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to have the customer be set up on a payment plan.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

· Artichoke River Woods Watershed Protection Project.  Mr. Cusick stated that the Board should have received the memo outlining the project that we have been working on for the past year.  This is the 38 acre parcel in West Newbury that borders the Lower Artichoke.  It’s a great piece of property to acquire and protect.  Folks from Essex County Greenbelt and DCR and representatives from the City and the Town of West Newbury have all been working diligently to get this hammered out.  The purpose of bringing it up tonight was to give you an idea of what the project entails, the conservation restrictions and to inform the Board that it would be necessary to sign off on the project and the conservation restriction (CR).  The conservation restriction does follow DEP guidelines.  We did request access through the property for the future if we needed to maintain the dam.  Mr. Cusick asked Geordie Vining to bring up the map to show the Board.  Mr. Cusick referenced the yellow outline as Artichoke River Woods.  He also referenced the line that goes along next to that area as the Artichoke River which is the dam.  The dam runs the whole length of the embankment and hooks around the area toward the highway and the well field.  The work that is being done now is part of the Tighe & Bond project which he is working on with Jon-Eric White.  The goal is to put language in that would allow access to do the work.  He stated there was a lot of tree maintenance that needed to done.  There was talk about some reconfigurations of the dam and what that might mean in the future.  The Tighe & Bond effort outlines the climate stressors for the Lower Artichoke in relation to the Merrimac River.  Everyone has made their comments.   The Board will receive a draft of the CR for review once the lawyers are done with it.  Mr. Cusick opened it up for questions.
· Commissioner Jones asked if he was on track to close this deal before the 31st of March.  Mr. Cusick responded that was the target date.  He stated after talking with DEP there were some things that need to be done with regard to a public hearing.  The process was started last week.  Final application and supporting documents need to be given.

· Geordie Vining stated they also need to go to City Council with the CPA funding for approvals.  There are a several steps to be taken with all the different stakeholders involved such as getting everyone’s approval over the next couple of months but he feels it is feasible and doable.  Commissioner Jones stated he was most interested in that process because there seems to be five or six different sources of funds.  Mr. Vining feels they are close to a draft CR to circulate around.  He stated both he and Mr. Cusick had a question about fishing.  Mr. Cusick stated that the boilerplate language for controlling the activities around the drinking water supply by default does not allow fishing.  What he understands and he asked if someone from the Board could clarify, was this was a past practice and an allowable activity.  Mr. Cusick does not have a problem with that.  He would like to see a document or a vote that may be in place that allows for fishing.   Commissioner Tomasz stated he has frequently seen people fishing in the area and he would not have a problem with it.  Mr. Vining said they told the DEP and the rest of the partners that fishing was a pretty active use and at least in terms of past practices the City did not have an issue with it and would like it to continue.  The question was raised by the DEP person.  When Tighe & Bond took a look at the draft CR recently, the only comment they had was there needed to be permission for fishing from the Water and Sewer Commission.  Mr. Vining asked the Board again if any of them were aware of a previous vote that actively allowed it, if it was just something that’s always been allowed or whether there should be a vote that allows it on a blanket basis.  He stated they can work to try to keep in the permitted activities in the CR.  
· Jon-Eric White asked Mr. Vining if the CR really needed a restriction on fishing because the property does not abut the reservoir.  Mr. Vining said that is a good point and they did say that fishing in the reservoir is different than fishing on the property.  People may be fishing off of the dam and/or walking on the edge of the property and going in.  There is also that little pond which is directly adjacent to the dam.  Mr. White said that the pond is not the public water supply.  Mr. White asked if people that walk on the Roger’s property would be allowed to walk on the berm and is the berm public access.  Mr. Vining said the berm is public access in the same way that walking around the Indian Hill Reservoir or anywhere else is open.  Mr. White said after looking at the map, the CR doesn’t need to address fishing because it is not applicable.  They cannot fish from the Roger’s property unless they throw a line over the dam and into the reservoir.  Mr. Vining stated it is an issue of whether someone is fishing in that pond which is adjacent to the reservoir and on the property.  He doesn’t think it is a huge deal one way or the other.  He said it is something that needs to be figured out so they can tell the other partners what they want to do.  Mr. Cusick believes it is a function of boilerplate language from DEP that they automatically include because of the location of the property.  There was a lot of conversation about the tributaries that may run through there and other activities.  He does not know if an actual vote on whether or not fishing should be allowed or some sort of document is needed that spells it out.  There needs to be some sort of written permission from the Board.  
· Commissioner Friede asked if there are any insurance or legal requirements before we give permission in writing.  Mr. Cusick stated that is the first time someone has mentioned that.  Mr. Vining said that the Recreational Use Statute in Massachusetts does cover the City, the Commission, and all of us for any kind of public access and use on public property and shields liability.  The legal test is whether there is willful, wonton or reckless conduct by the public owner.  We are covered and it would have no impact on the City’s insurance one way or the other.  
· Mr. Vining said he hopes to send the draft language in the next week or so.  It was sent over to Tracy at Tighe & Bond and her only question was about the fishing.  He will go back and tell them about the fishing part of it.  He told the Board that he and Tom, Andy and Vanessa have a meeting tomorrow morning with the team to hash out next steps.  Our hope is to come back to the Board at February’s meeting to get a vote on it.  We may have to come back to you in March to finalize and we will need to get the Commissions’ signatures on that project agreement for the drinking water supply protection grant.  
 Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to allow fishing at these different locations.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

3. Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to approve the Minutes of the 12/16/20 meeting.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

4. Business Manager’s Report

· Water Meter Software Project – Went live with the new water meter software for the first bill run.  It is GIS driven.  It’s a drive by system that gathers the readings.  There were a few small glitches that we were able to work through.  We are billing with a greater degree of accuracy.  It is also able to identify right away issues with specific meters and meters that have not been read in some time because they weren’t communicating with the old system.  This route which is largely the Plum Island route typically has about 4,000 meters in the bill run.  Before we brought this system on board there were upwards of 100 unread meters which we would have to figure out how to get a read.  With the new system we only had 3 unread meters.  
· Meters – Working with the Water Superintendent, Water Distribution Superintendent and Badger Meter we obtained a quote to replace West Newbury’s mag meter.  We received an email today stating we may not have to replace the meter.  We may be able to upgrade that meter with our communication systems—the Scada and the new Beacon in my office would be able to communicate with the meter.  We would then be able to monitor West Newbury’s consumption on a daily basis.

· Data Scrubbing – Moving to the next phase of the data clean up, including route data, dials and planning for spring compound meter project. 
· Billing Software – Working with Invoice Cloud and the Newburyport IT Department to set up data transfer software.  Planning to test that data transfer by February 1st.  The staff continues to train on the software.
· Procurement Designation – Ms. Knight received her Procurement Designation from the State of Massachusetts Office of Inspector General as an official purchaser for the State. 
· Fees – The new fee structure was approved on January 11, 2021 by City Council.  It is moving forward to Budget and Finance.  
· Rate Study – We accepted Environmental Partners’ proposal to conduct the Water and Sewer rate study and we are moving forward.  

· COVID – The Department of Public Service led the procurement of PPEs for all city buildings.  DPS continues to exercise social distancing, proper mask wearing, hand washing and facility cleanliness.  We continue to work with the employees to protect them and keep operations rolling.  The office staff has not had anyone out.  Commissioner Tomasz asked what has been spent on COVID related items.  Ms. Knight said she can get that number for him as it has been quite a bit.  Mr. Furnari stated that the amount would include the three water breaks at the end of December when the water crew was out with COVID.  The COVID money covered those costs.  Commissioner Tomasz was curious about what was spent on PPE, disinfectant, masks, etc.  Ms. Knight stated that fortunately none of those items hit the budget.  They all get charged to the COVID accounts that Finance is managing so we have not had to pay them.  The department has been tracking the amounts so we can get a total.  
· Enterprise Funds –Water is operating at a positive cash flow in the amount of $500,000 and Sewer is at $1.5 million.  The Business Office continues to monitor performance measures, revenue receipts, billing data collection/processing procedures in correlation with consumption and expense.  We received retained earnings certified by the external auditor.  Water started out at about $1.6 million.  We had to allocate $171,322 to meet this year’s budget demand.  That leaves a remaining certified retained balance of $1,398,128 for water.  Sewer started out at about $1.5 million.  We had to allocate $321,784 to meet the sewer budget for FY21.  The remaining balance is $1 million in the account.  Chairman Tomasz stated that as of right now for free cash we have $1.3 million water, $1 million in sewer.  We are running a positive cash flow now of $500,000 in water and $1.5 million in sewer.  Ms. Knight stated that was correct.  Commissioner Jones stated there is still a lot of debt service coming from sewer which Ms. Knight agreed with.  Water’s debt service is pretty low.  Commissioner Tomasz said he knows we will be getting to consumption but the last three billings have been outstanding.  Any idea why?  Is it because people have been home and not going out?  Ms. Knight said a lot of that is largely due to the data clean-up that has been happening over the last seven months and people being home.
· Consumption – The last billed quarter of consumption was 5,387,455 cubic feet of water.  The new reading system shows anomalies that are able to be corrected in the billed consumption analysis prior to this presentation.  Please note West Newbury’s billed consumption is not included in this analysis.  I will start to report those on a monthly basis as well as they are billed monthly, not quarterly.  West Newbury’s meter measured usage for the month of December is 1,559,819 gallons which equates to 208,532 cubic feet.  As you can see in the linear regression we are in an upward trend.  

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to accept the Business Manager’s report.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

5. DPS Operations Reports
Jon-Eric White noted the following on the Engineering Report;

Surface Water Supply Protection and Resiliency Project

· We have been helping with water testing for Tom Cusick’s crew.  We are trying to get a baseline for the flows in the winter to see how much it changes.  I’m curious whether the pollutant load for the high phosphorous that Tom’s guys have been encountering is from animal waste or from fertilizer.  We were lucky it rained over the weekend so we did some testing and my theory is there is no fertilizer coming off the grass in the winter.  If it is high in phosphorous that is an indication of animal waste.
· The biggest effort is for Tighe & Bond and there is no change from the last meeting regarding the raw water.  Once we get their final design we will submit it to the Board for discussion.

· The next meeting with the West Newbury ConCom I believe is next Monday night.  This is the foundation for the spillway at the Artichoke.  Trying to close that out so the foundation can be installed this spring.  That will have to go out to bid.  

· The interconnect with Amesbury is ongoing.  We sent our red marks back to the engineer which is Environmental Partners.  Essentially the theory is putting the 12” HDPE on the bike path.  Currently Environment Partners has proposed the pipe, which snakes down the bike path, expand and contract based on the air temperature.  I directed Environmental Partners to install expansion joints.  If we install the pipe on a hot day and for example and we lose 40 degrees overnight it will contract.  The pipe will then pull the connection points on each end.  The amount of expansion that is very practical is measured in feet.  There might be 10-12’ of expansion along the pipe over the bridge.  Instead of hoping that the pipe can snake on the bridge I am asking them to start over and put expansion joints for HDPE.    That same project has two connection points.  Once we get their final design we will present that to the Board.  It is pretty basic.  A connection point on the Newburyport side and the Amesbury side.  You install a manhole and you have a riser pipe that is directly connected to the water main and it is isolated by a valve.  We then have to bring all of that back to Mass DOT and I don’t have a date yet on when that will be submitted to Mass DOT.  It needs to be very soon so I am hoping in the next few weeks.
· We are ready to work with West Newbury on watershed protection by-law.  They are going to need some sort of manure management by-law.  Anything we do with West Newbury has to go to their town meeting which occurs twice a year.  So we missed this spring for anything we need to work with them on.  Even for a watershed protection by-law that they would have to adopt it means it would need to be for the fall which I don’t think will happen.  Working with them will be a long process.  I just want to forewarn the Board because it affects what we want to do, it affects the protection, it affects the algae bloom and we have to do the best we can.  Commissioner Friede asked how many people in West Newbury are on Newburyport water.  Tom Cusick replied 67% of the population in West Newbury is on Newburyport water.  She feels that is a substantial amount of people that should care about water protection.  Commissioner Jones’ observation of the meeting that he attended indicated that they have a lot on their plate and they are not interested in dealing with it or acting on it.  We are stuck until we hit a hard point and it will need to be dealt with while it is happening.  Commissioner Friede asked if anything more came of the conversation where Newburyport was going to help provide them with a water person.  Mr. White said it is ongoing and informal.  It is really hallway conversations.  Commissioner Friede stated when she heard the comment that they were looking for help from us she took that to mean it would be the negotiating point to get them on board.  Mr. White said these are very beginning discussions.  Mr. Cusick stated he feels it is more of just listening to what their problems are and his opinion is within the town there may be two different paths the Town feels the water department should go.  One being a path toward somebody running it outside of West Newbury and one being a path toward being totally independent.  Until you have those different groups of people pulling in the same direction it is going to be tough to get something done.  Everyone is doing their due diligence and trying to make sure that we look at all the alternatives and have discussions and bring it to the Board.  Mr. White stated that even if they did want to expedite getting any potential water source activated in West Newbury, they have a lot of work to do.  They have land purchases and 8-10 years of work to do.  At this point we are just listening.
Anthony Furnari noted the following on the Sewer Collection Report;
Lift station/SLM maintenance/Miscellaneous:

· December flushing 2500 LF has been cleaned.

· Working with BETA Engineering  for the replacement of the Storey Ave lift station and the relocation of the Water St lift station.  Ongoing.

Plum Island Maintenance:

· AirVac along with PI crews installed 100 air terminals to house alarm radios which will help eliminate issues due to moisture under the valve pit covers.
· Planning/having strategies in place in case of breach in the 73rd Street/Reservation Terrace area in the event it has to be shut down.  In that area there was a 10’ berm that is all gone now.  

Chris Pratt noted the following on the Wastewater Treatment Facility Report;
Operations:

· Flows are up significantly from the past summer.  We are up to 50% of permitted flow.  Still have lots of comfort room there.  We’ve had a couple of rain storms that boosted that up.  Still maintained great removal efficiency of 96% for conventional limits.
· We did submit a request to EPA and DEP for an extension of our diffuser inspection time period in the permit.  It was originally going to be a 12 month period that put us right into next spring.  The permit also says we have to abide by the Mass Fisheries construction period which is also a bit ambiguous and they can’t give me a date as to when that is.  Waiting to hear back in writing from them.  I’ve talked to Doug Coopman from EPA and by all indication that won’t be a problem as long as we get it done by the fall.  It will then be every five years after that.
· We are doing a small construction job.  We are separating the chlorine contact chamber, which is the final effluent from the septage facility.  There was a cross connection between the two.  We are installing a new pump.  There will be no potential chance for cross connection of septage into the final effluent.

· Hot water tank in the OPS building failed.  We contracted Caswell Mechanical to replace and that was completed today and is up and running.

· We had a catastrophic failure of our Magnesium hydroxide tank mixer.  The 2” stainless steel mixer shaft broke off.  Had repaired temporarily.  We ordered a new one as a backup for when and if that repair fails.  That is back on line as well.

· We received a request from Mass Fisheries for some data and information regarding our effluents, our process outfalls in the City, pump stations, etc.  We are working on that.  
Jonathan Carey noted the following on the Water Construction Division report;

· Continuation of work on well survey and private well policy with BOH.  Waiting for them to get back to me.
· Install and update hydrant flags.
· Assisted Water Treatment Plant with backhoe.

· Rebuilt trailer for excavator.

· Truck #95 bodywork repaired and repainted while crew was out with COVID.

· Repaired a couple of breaks in Newbury.  One on Christmas day.  
· Dig Safe mark outs, site inspections, meter appointments.

· Continue working to locate, raise, clean and repair gate boxes (ongoing).  
· Implementing a GIS piece where the guys will be starting to do the entire City in grid, making sure we have physical GIS locations on all the gate boxes as they blow them out.  Hopefully that will update our information as we get into the valve turning and exercising program.
· Working on new projects in the City. 

· Continuing on updating the GIS.

· High Street valve is on hold until the spring once we get back into the digging season.

· Hot topping of previous water construction areas have been completed.

· Reservation Terrace area erosion.  I drafted a memo to the Mayor because she wanted to shut down the water main preemptively to any Nor’easter because of the degradation of the road.  To do that in the best case scenario it would have taken out 18 homes, worst case 36 homes.  Tomorrow we are putting two new valves in line so we can isolate that particular area.  We would then cut that down to only two homes that would be affected if we have to shut down that main.  They are waiting on the State to figure out what they are going to do with building that dune and some sort of wall.
Tom Cusick noted the following on the Water Treatment Plant Facilities Report;
Reservoirs/GW sources:   

· Upper and Lower Reservoirs are full.  At 91% as of 1/12/21 for Indian Hill.  We got roughly 4” of rain and 15” of snow for the month of December.

· Security fence installed around Indian Hill valve house is completed.

· Met with DPS director out at Indian Hill Reservoir to discuss the tagging of trees which nobody knows anything about.  We’ve done our due diligence.  Residents have had some questions on that.  It was not part of our work. Discussed also with DPW Director Wayne over in West Newbury and we feel we are on the right path.  We will need to do more clean-up in that area for the dam.  Waiting for the new chipper to arrive.

· Rebuilt leaking backflow preventer on the fluoride saturator make-up water line located at #2 well.    
· Ruby Electric was in to rebuild the Bartlett Pond pump.  
· Water Supply Protection program/plan is daunting.  The plan won’t give us all the answers but it will be a good framework.  We will have to continue as a team and collectively come up with ways to try and make some changes out there to not only protect the water supply but to bring it back to a better state because it is getting polluted.  More testing and detective work needs to be done.  The engineering department has been fantastic with that.
WTP Operations:

· Cleaned out sedimentation egg crates and fixed spray wash supply line.
· Installed rebuilt submersible sump pump #3 in the equalization basin.

· Purchased new sump pump.

· Power Up Generator performed PM’s on all generators.
Off Site Operations/Water Storage Tanks

· Annual testing of secondary contaminates.
· Monthly tank inspections.
· Continuing in house collection and testing of THM’s.
· Doing a lot of work trying to figure out our removal rates, continuing jar testing.
· Documents attached show the removal at 53% so we are on a good track and want to continue that. 
· PFAS:  The City is not in any violation at all.  Nothing wrong with the public drinking water with regard to PFAS.  We are working with the DEP.  We have been proactive and transparent during that process and will continue to do so.  Commission Jones asked about the attached letter and about one of our customer having their water tested with a result of 24.  Mr. Cusick said that was correct.  A new MCL has been established by DEP.  The health advisory from EPA is 70 and everyone within our population bracket is required to start sampling in April.  That sampling protocol is very stringent.  DEP hasn’t been able to verify nor have I that whoever did the sampling for those people followed that protocol.  If I was to submit those tests to DEP they would kick them back to me and say that they don’t qualify.  Commissioner Jones asked if it is correct that the customer did not follow the procedures.  Mr. Cusick said that is correct.  Mr. Cusick said the requirements for us as a public water supplier will be driven purely off of DEP’s protocol and we will not be sampling in people’s homes.  He does not know what the protocol was that those people followed.  There was no chain of custody that was shown with the report.  The lab is one that the City uses and it is a reputable, certified institution so that’s not the question.  The QA on that would not pass muster for DEP.  Commissioner Jones asked if the results from 2012/2014 are available to tell us what level we were at then.  Mr. Cusick responded to say that at that point we were at a non-detect for the levels that were set at 70 parts per trillion.  Now time has passed and they are able to detect below that number.  The UCMR work that is put out by the Federal government is followed at a minimum by the DEP and increases the stringency on those parameters.  So what DEP has done is they have adjusted that down to 20.  EPA just released they are going to start looking at that also.  It is a very fluid situation.  It’s talked about as a forever chemical that is not just in the drinking water.  It’s on your clothes, it’s in your dental floss, and it is everywhere.  We could get inundated with some more questions about this.  Commissioner Friede stated she liked the part where Mr. Cusick talked about getting proactively out in front of this and working with public affairs to get the message out there.  The first time she saw it she got nervous and she drinks the Newburyport water so she feels we have to get out in front of this publicly.  She said when she read the letter she though this doesn’t sound good and likes that the department is thinking about how to get ahead of it and not encouraging it.  Mr. Cusick stated that we have nothing to hide.  The more transparent we can be and put the customers and public at ease the better the whole City will be.  The Mayor and Tony are on board with that and obviously the board is too.  We will go through the testing process and whatever that bears we will have to deal with it.  Commissioner Jones thinks it is a good approach also to get out ahead of it. 
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to accept the DPS Operation Reports as presented. 
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

6. Old/New Business

· None.  

7. Warrant Signing

· Commissioner Friede asked what the two Merrimack Valley Planning charges were for.  Ms. Knight responded the department is rolling out a new service order system.  She is working with the Deputy Director and looking at the water and sewer service order system.  Highway is already using that system and it works quite well.  We want to move from the paper system that is currently in place to the digital system where the staff will receive alerts out in the field when a ticket is created instead of having to come back into the office and pick up a paper ticket.  It will save on a lot of back and forth and save on fuel, etc.
· Commissioner Jones asked about USA Blue Book.  Ms. Knight said it was a company that sells parts.
· Commissioner Fried asked about the solar credit entry and wanted to know if that is a company.  Ms. Knight stated that there are two large solar fields over in Salisbury that we receive solar credits for.  We pay the solar credit company and they convert them into credits and apply them to our National Grid bills.  We get 10% off of our National Grid bills.  I manage those credits and distribute them to the highest electricity users.
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to accept 12 warrants as presented.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

8. Next Meeting
Next meeting scheduled for Wednesday, February 17, 2021 at 4:00 pm.
9. Adjournment
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to adjourn the meeting.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

Respectfully Submitted By: Karen Bush
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